Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting
 & Annual Organization of the Board

May 1, 2024
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting May 1, 2024, via zoom and at the St. Albans Town Hall at 6:30 PM.
	Supervisors Present:
Buermann, Bob – So. Hero - zoom

Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield – zoom
Duchaine, Russel – Alburgh – zoom

Getty, Jennifer – Fletcher - zoom            

Kade, Barry – Montgomery 
Lambert, Paul – Georgia - zoom
Supervisors Absent:
Peloubet, David – Sheldon

Shepard, Kristin – Richford
Sturtevant, Brooks – Franklin 


	Micheli, Carlo – Swanton – zoom

Richards, Jim - No. Hero – zoom

St. Francis, April – Highgate
Sylvester, Mary – Berkshire - zoom
Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield 
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town
Others Present:

John Leddy, Executive Director 
Pam Bolster, Finance

Henry, Josie – Previous Alburgh
Representative & Board Chair - zoom




Full Board Meeting 
Chair Jaime Tibbits called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM.  Mr. Leddy addressed the board noting this as our organizational meeting originally scheduled to occur in April.
1)   Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  
Ms. Tibbits asked for any additions or comments to the agenda.
2)   Welcome, Introductions, Opening Remarks – Chair:
Ms. Tibbits welcomed members of the board and thanked them for attending.  Prior to the annual organization of the board, new members of the board were introduced, and all board members introduced themselves.  Ms. Henry announced that she has resigned from the board and Mr. Duchaine has been appointed as the new board member.  New members included:  Mr. Duchaine, Ms. Sylvester, Ms. Sheperd.  Ms. Sheperd was not present. 
3)  Public Hearing & Public Comments:  No Attendees / No Public Comments 
4)  District Announcements: 

Mr. Leddy noted Green Up Day for the coming weekend.  Municipal Tire Collection Program continues, and notification was sent to towns. Brief discussion ensued.
5) Vote: Minutes of the February 7th & February 28, 2024 NWSWD Board Meetings: 

Ms. Tibbits asked for a motion to approve the minutes of February 7, 2024.  Ms. Getty noted what was thought should reference batteries instead of tires.  As both had been discussed, Ms. Bolster said she would check it out and will correct if warranted.  Mr. Buermann made a motion to approve with potential correction.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Ms. Tibbits asked for a motion to approve the minutes of February 28, 2024.  Mr. Buermann made the motion to approve as written with a correction to the spelling (again) of his name.  All were in favor and the motion passed.

6)  Annual Organizational Meeting of the Board.

i.  Nomination and Election of District Officers:  Board Chair, Vice-Chair, Treasurer, and

     Clerk. Ms. Tibbits opened nominations for Board Chair.  Ms. Getty nominated Jaime

     Tibbits for Board Chair. No other nominations.  Seconded by Mr. Doremus. All were in

     favor.  Mr. Kade abstained.

     Ms. Tibbits nominated Ms. Getty for Vice-Chair.  Mr. Buermann seconded.  No other 

     nominations.  All were in favor. 


 Ms. Tibbits nominated Mr. Leddy for Treasurer.  Seconded by Mr. Buermann.  No other

     nominations.  All in favor. 


 Ms. Tibbits nominated Ms. Bolster for Clerk.  Seconded by Mr. Buermann.  No other

             nominations.  All in favor.

             The clerk placed one vote in favor of each nomination.
ii.  Review of Committee Assignments:  

     Ms. Bolster noted the current committee members, Ms. Tibbits noted committees meet as 
     needed:

     Executive Committee:  Mr. Kade, Mr. Lambert, Mr. Micheli, Mr. Voegele, Ms. Tibbits
     Administration Committee:  Ms. Tibbits, Mr. Micheli

     Finance/Operations Committee:  Ops, Mr. Kade, Ms. St. Francis.  Finance, Mr. Voegele,

     Ms. Getty.
     Charter/Ordinance Committee:  Mr. Kade, Mr. Richards

     Buildings Committee:  Mr. Voegele, Mr. Buermann, Mr. Doremus

     Ms. Tibbits asked for additional volunteers for committees.  Ms. Bolster read the focus

     points of each Committee Descriptions.  Ms. Getty volunteered for both the Executive and 

     Administration Committee’s.

         iii. Determine Meeting Schedule for next year.  Mr. Leddy noted the current schedule as the 

             first Wednesday of the months of February, April, June, August, October, November and

             December.  Discussion ensued.  Mr. Leddy stated he felt the current schedule met the 

             needs of The District.  Mr. Richards questioned whether there was any reason to change

             the current schedule.  Mr. Leddy stated only if the board felt they wanted to meet more 

      frequently, that they weren’t getting updated enough.  Mr. Richards said he felt it worked well 

      with the extra meeting in November and with the fact that special meetings can be called if 

      necessary.  Ms. Getty agreed.  Motion by Mr. Richards to continue the current schedule.

      Seconded by Mr. Lambert.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Discussion occurred 
      about meeting locations.  Motion made by Mr. Richards to continue to conduct meeting both
      via zoom, and at the St. Albans City Hall Auditorium, seconded by Mr. Micheli.  Discussion.

      Suggestion to add unless otherwise stated by Mr. Lambert.  All in favor and the motion passed  
7)  Staff Reports: 
1. Directors Report:

Mr. Leddy stated that he received the documents from the engineers that will allow the project to go out to bid, spec sheets etc.  It will be going out to bid in the next week or so.  In discussion with Mr. Lintereur, the Districts Owners Representative, they are hoping that this will be an end of the season project for a construction firm which could be advantageous to the District.  Building Permits will be pulled in the month of May.
General Operations have been normal.  The District has a new full time compost driver who is doing well.  Mr. Leddy noted the Eclipse Glasses Collection Project in which the district collected Five 30gl barrels that are at least ½ full.  The District will coordinate with Astronomers Without Borders for their future.  Ms. Tibbits thanked Mr. Leddy for closing for the eclipse for staff for both viewing and travel.
Mr. Leddy noted the House Resource Committee passed a bill that brings all rechargeable batteries (with limited exceptions) into the state battery program.  The full house will vote on the bill.  Discussion.  He will update at the June meeting.
He noted the June meeting with the Town of Alburgh about the potential of the District to Operate the Transfer Station.  Details were discussed.  The discussed the possibility of an October target date.  Discussion by the Board including staffing.  Mr. Duchaine was asked to contribute as the current manager of the Alburgh Transfer Station.  He noted a split board about this idea but until there is a more accurate MOU to review he is unclear where they currently stand.  Mr. Leddy noted that there are still meetings that need to occur and hoped that Mr. Duchaine would be able to attend.

Mr. Richards asked about the dead truck issue and the progress in the purchase of a new one.  Mr. Leddy updated that he has discovered used fleet trucks through Rider that he is exploring that could be modified as necessary.  Details discussed as well as discussion of current operations in the interim.
2.   Finance Report:
Ms. Bolster noted that Ms. Tuck from Isle La Motte.   resigned from the board as not all board members might not be aware.  Vacant seats are now Isle La Motte, Enosburg, Grand Isle and St. Albans City.  Letters of Notification were sent to towns in March to try to assist filling these seats.  Letters were also sent to the Selectboards of Towns in which the Supervisors term was up, which included, Mr. Buermann, Mr. Micheli, Mr. Richards and Mr. Peloubet.  All have been reappointed except Mr. Micheli.  Ms. Bolster will follow up.  She directed the board to the contact sheet for board members and asked that if any information needed to be updated, they do so.
Ms. Bolster noted for the board the sale of Tuttle Trucking to First Response Labor who will operate under the Tuttle’s name.  The transmission has gone smoothly thus far.
She mentioned the Municipal Tire Program and that the District will expend the balance of those funds this year.  When they are able, they will need to decide if they wish to allocate additional funds for this program.  

She mentioned the FY23 audit and the delay in receipt of the completed audit.  The timeline was reviewed as well as the limited contact she has had with them.  She explained that the bond bank has a requirement that in March the previous years audit is presented.  This poses a problem though the bond bank is aware of the delay with this audit company, and we are not the only ones in this situation.  Discussion ensued that included the possibility of breaking the contract for the FY24 audit.  Ms. Bolster will keep the Board posted but at this point there is no indication of when the completed audit will be received.  Mr. Kade suggested a group bid for future audit services and to speak with an attorney in relation to this and to find out how many districts are dealing with this same company.  Suggestions were made to discuss with VLCT as well.  Some suggestions for services were made.  A new RFP was noted as a possibility.  Ms. Getty stated that the CSWD is in a similar situation with the same audit company.  Until a completed audit is received no surplus funds from FY23 can be allocated.
In relation to the bond.  Receipt was accepted of the bond funds on March 13th.  We have 90 days to spend 15% of those borrowed funds.  She has questioned the representative about any ramifications if that requirement is not met.

She noted the new finance assistant Tony is working out very well.  That he has done extremely well with AR and Ms. Bolster is now giving exposure to other areas including AP and Payroll.  She noted progress documenting finance procedures and processes.

In relation to the finance report she reported running tight this year however we should still see a surplus.  Recent increases in pricing from both All Cycle for trash tipping and an 18% increase for HHW disposal are having an impact.  Our price increases are almost ready for implementation.  Trucking costs have been high in general and now the district is incurring truck rental costs.  Higher activity months are on the way in relation to drop off sites which will be welcome.

The State of Vermont has given an implementation date for the Child Care Tax.  There are options for full employer responsibility or to pass a portion of the cost to the employee.  Discussion ensued.  Feedback from a few employees aware of this has not been good, those with or without children.  She and Mr. Leddy will discuss the actual impact to the district to determine the best implementation.  Mr. Richards felt that this should show on their paychecks so that they are aware they are being taxed for this.  He also felt that employees could be compensated in other ways to cover this.
8)   Commissioner Announcements.  None
9)   Board Adjourned at 8:20PM
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